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Wow, twenty-four years ago on October 19th 1999 I was licensed as incumbent to the Benefice of Redgrave cum 

Botesdale with the Rickinghalls. I remember the evening well, sitting at the front with my wife Barbara and two 
daughters, Rachel and Anna. At three years old we’d tried to get Anna to have an afternoon sleep so she wouldn’t be too 
tired for the evening service.  By that age she was never one to sleep during the day, but she did like to go to bed early 
evening, so I was nervous that she would not last the evening. Thankfully she did and thankfully I remembered to do all 
the things that I had to do during the service; well nearly everything, but that is another story!! 

So now I am writing this, my last newsletter for the Parish Magazine as I am retiring at the end of November on the 
grounds of ill health due to suffering for the last year from Long Covid. What do I say? Well there is so much to say, so 
many memories, both joyful and sad, of my time here in what has become the Parish of Redgrave cum Botesdale with the 
Rickinghalls. Many people have come and gone. As the Apostle Paul alludes to in his writings we are a “tent people”; we 
journey through life as if we are temporary people crossing paths with many others on our way. It has been a joy and a 
privilege to serve this parish in ministering to many, to walk beside people during their good times and hard times. It has 
been amazing to see so many grow in their faith walk with Jesus, to watch them grow in understanding, faith and trust as 
they have let go of themselves and let God be God in their lives through accepting God’s Son Jesus Christ as their 
Saviour, teacher and friend. To see the faces of people who experience answered prayers, the opportunities they have had 
to share their faith and to pray for others is heart warming and so encouraging.  There are those who have shared their 
doubts, fears and anxieties, yet they too have still experienced the love of God in some way at work in their life.   

So thank you for giving me this opportunity to minister amongst you. Thank you for the love and generosity you have 
given myself and my family. To know one is loved is so special and is a real source of encouragement and hope.  Love 
helps to keep us going, keeps us wanting to do the best we can for others, after all that is what was demonstrated by our 
heavenly Father when He sent His one and only Son to die for us on the cross. It was out of His love for us that enabled 
Him to send His Son to be our Saviour, teacher and friend. I wish to encourage you all to continue to allow God to love 
you so that you can love others in return with the love that you receive from God.  

At the conclusion of a service of Holy Communion this prayer is often said by all present;  

Father of all, we give you thanks and praise, that when we were still far off you met us in your Son and brought us home.  
Dying and living, he declared your love, gave us grace, and opened the gate of glory.  May we who share Christ’s body 

live his risen life; we who drink his cup bring life to others; we whom the Spirit lights give light to the world.  Keep us firm 
in the hope you have set before us, so we and all your children shall be free, and the whole earth live to praise your name; 

through Christ our Lord.  Amen.  

These words help to show us what God has done for us. He is our Father because of Jesus’ death and resurrection, and 
because He has delivered the Holy Spirit into our lives. God is not just Father of all to those have faith in Him, but for all 
of humanity. This reminds me of the Parable of the Lost Son and the Loving Father in Luke 15. As the running father, 
filled with compassion and love, threw his arms around his son so we too can experience God throwing His arms around 
us in love. Our response to this is to give Him thanks and praise as we all have an opportunity to meet God for ourselves.   

In Jesus’ death and life, He declared God’s love, grace and opened up the way (the gate of glory) for all of humanity to 
have an opportunity to gain access to eternal life if they so choose. Because of Jesus’ death and life His supernatural 
resurrection life is open to all through the Holy Spirit. So all have a chance to walk by the Spirit in Jesus’ resurrection life. 
As we walk in His resurrection life we can bring life to others by being a light to enable them to see the work of God’s 
love and grace through us. As we do this we are to look to the future when the whole world will be redeemed and 
transformed. 

 So as God’s people here my prayer is that you continue to experience the unique free gift of the love and grace of 
the Fatherhood in Jesus by the Holy Spirit. I encourage you to live distinctive lives that proclaim not your goodness, but 
the grace of God in such a way that you bring light into dark places thus demonstrating a shared life in a broken world.  
We do this best by living in the hope that God will complete His purposes, and that one day the kingdom world will 
become the kingdom of God and Jesus, where they will reign with true justice and love for ever.   

 With every blessing and until we meet again au revoir. 

 

Rev 
Parish Website: 

rbrchurch.org.uk 
St Mary’s Rickinghall Inferior  

www.stmarysrickinghallinferior.onesuffolk.net 
Instagram: 

@rbrchurch  
Email: revchris@rbrchurch.org.uk 

Foreword from  
Reverend Chris Norburn 

Retiring Rector of  
Redgrave cum Botesdale 

with the Rickinghalls 
The Rectory, Bury Road, 

Rickinghall, Diss. IP22 1HA 
Tel: 01379 898685 
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WELCOME 
Welcome to new residents in our villages.  If you have 
recently moved into one of our villages the churches wish 
you a warm welcome.  If you would like someone from the 
church to visit you, or perhaps you would like your house 
 blessed, then please do get in touch with the Rector 
 on 01379 898685.  May your life in these 
 communities be peaceful, prosperous and a blessing 
 to your neighbours.  

Printed by: 

Also available at  http://stmarysrickinghallinferior.onesuffolk.net/parish-magazine/ 

Message from the team 
I’m writing this during our late summer in October! We’ve had a lovely warm few days. As usual we have a packed 
magazine for you with plenty of events going on locally and preparations for Christmas events are well under way. 
Many people are busy organising events and  clubs in our villages and it tends to be the same groups of people. If 
you feel you can help out anywhere, especially if you are a new resident, you will be warmly welcomed by any of 
the groups of volunteers 

Charles Murray 

Contacts  
 For all editorial content:        editoratrbrparishmag@gmail.com 
   For all commercial adverts:            advertsatrbrparishmag@gmail.com 
 To advertise events:                eventsatrbrparishmag@gmail.com  
Alternatively, please write to: The Parish Magazine, The Rectory,  
  Bury Road, Rickinghall, Diss, Suffolk, IP22 1HA or call The Editor 01379  890382 
 

Please note that the copy date for the forthcoming issues is as follows: 
COPY DATES AND STUFFING MEETINGS  

• Dec/Jan  issue Mon 13 Nov Come and help stuff the magazine @ All Saint’s, Redgrave - 3.15pm on Fri 24      
Nov 
• Feb issue Mon 15 Jan Come and help stuff the magazine @ All Saint’s, Redgrave - 3.15pm on Fri  26 Jan 
• March issue Mon 12 Feb Come and help stuff the magazine @ All Saint’s, Redgrave - 3.15pm on Fri 23 Feb 
 
 
We accept items for submission in any of the following formats: MS Word, e-mail, .jpg, .bmp, .pub. .png 

Notices from voluntary organisations within the Benefice are printed free of charge.  We try to help 
similar organisations from outside the Benefice wishing to place a notice in our magazine; this is subject 

to space being available and we also make a small charge.     
 Best wishes, The Parish Magazine Volunteers 

The views and opinions expressed in this magazine are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect those of 
the editorial team.  

My wife says I'm getting fatter, but in my 

defence, I've had a lot on my plate recently  

Please note the following changes to the Local Services Directory 
 The latest version of the directory is available online at 

http://stmarysrickinghallinferior.onesuffolk.net/local-information 

Section Changes 

Churches & Chapels / 
Church of England 

1. Replaced Karen Lawrence as PCC Secretary with To be advised  

2. Church of England Family Breakfast entry deleted  

Community Services 
(local) / 

Parish Magazine 
Phil Schofield’s telephone number changed to 07889338210 

Schools and Nurseries Botesdale Breakfast and After School Club (BASC) deleted 

mailto:adverts@rbrparishmag.com
mailto:events@rbrparishmag.com
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SANTIAGO’S ART CAFÉ 
 

Come and enjoy scrummy cakes and savouries in a unique 
environment. We have traditional cakes, loaf cakes and 
delicious brownies. We serve mouth-watering sausage 
rolls, cheese scones and soup & specials hand made on  

the premises. Whilst enjoying your choices you can  
browse incredible artwork from very talented artists  

and maybe make a purchase. No time to linger?  
Take-away is available for all our offerings. 

 

Our opening Hours are as follows: 
 

Monday to Friday 9am to 4pm 
Saturday 9am to 1pm 

Sunday 9.30am to 1pm 
 

**EXTENDED OPENING HOURS TO BUY ART  

& FOOD CHRISTMAS GIFTS! 

Sat 25th Nov & Sat 2nd Dec** 
 

CONTACT US: 
Chilvers, Market Place, Botesdale, IP22 1BT 

Email santiagosartcafe@outlook.com or find us on 
facebook 

 

 

Opening 

  
Closed 

         4 - 9pm 

       12 - 9pm 

       12 - 9pm 

       12 - 10pm 

       12 - 10pm 

       12 - 9pm 

Food Served 

Closed 

Closed 

12 - 2.30 & 6 - 8.30 

12 - 2.30 & 6 - 8.30 

12 - 2.30 & 6 - 8.30 

12 - 2.30 & 6 - 8.30 

12 - 4pm 

Please check the website and social media for all the latest updates  
www.crosskeysredgrave.co.uk / Facebook @crosskeyspubredgrave  

Twitter @KeysRedgrave 

Contact us: 

Cross Keys, The Street, Redgrave, Diss  IP22 1RW 
admin@crosskeysredgrave.co.uk 

01379 673333 

Food now served 5 days a week in our Lounge 

Bar, Public Bar and Garden 
Please check social media for information on other events! 

 
MON 

TUES 

WEDNESDAY 

THURSDAY 

FRIDAY 

SATURDAY 

SUNDAY 
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Free to every household thanks to the local businesses that advertise here.  Please support local businesses. 

What’s on in November 

REMEMBRANCE SUNDAY 12 November 2023 
Remembrance Sunday will be commemorated on Sunday 12 November 2023 in the morning and afternoon. At 11am we salute 
the Fallen with a short period of silence at the Botesdale War Memorial. All are welcome to observe this silence with us - 
assemble at the Memorial just before 11am for a time for personal reflection on tragic events & the villages’ losses. 

As last year there will not be a formal March Past but in the afternoon there will be a Service of Remembrance at the Chapel of 
Ease Botesdale followed immediately by the formal Remembrance Ceremony at the War Memorial.  Please join us at 3pm in 
the Chapel of Ease.The Street will be closed for the short period of Remembrance.  

Enquiries to: Christopher Brinkley on 07947 414 968 or Lynne Wills  07741 475 513 

ROUGHCAST AUTUMN TOUR NOVEMBER 
8th – 19th  

RoughCast present one of the greatest of all English war plays. Journey's End shows the 
effect of war on a group of young officers. R.C. Sherriff's ground-breaking play remains 
one of the most powerful and successful pieces of modern drama and one of the most 
acclaimed examples of literature that deals with the tragedy and horror of conflict. 
Set over the course of four days leading up to a massive German attack on the British 
trenches in 1918, Journey's End charts the tension & claustrophobia as new recruit to the 
company, Lieutenant Raleigh, discovers that Captain Stanhope, his former childhood 
friend and hero, has changed almost beyond recognition. 

Performances at: Beccles Public Hall (8th), Diss Corn Hall (9th) Fisher Theatre Bungay 
(10th & 11th), The Cut, Halesworth (17th), Wingfield Barns (18th & 19th) 

Tickets £12/£6 (students), all performances at 7.30pm. Proceeds from programme sales to 
be donated to Royal British Legion. To book visit www.roughcast.co.uk. Any enquiries tel 01379 586745. 

 
 

 

Last-minute 
reminder! 

JUMBLE SALE 
Saturday October 28th 

 Rickinghall Village hall 2pm-4pm     

Admission 50p 

http://www.roughcast.co.uk
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Redgrave Community Shop 

 

Clarke’s Bakery 
 

Traditionally Baked Artisan Bread & Cakes 
(no palm oil or additives) 

 
Open: Mon to Fri  9.00am - 5.00pm 

Sat 9.00am - 1.00pm 
 

Phone for orders: 01379 740003  
Place Farm Shop, Old Bury Road 

STUSTON  IP21 4AD  
 
      Clarke’s bakery                        

Groceries, newspapers, greeting cards, 

Parravanis ice-creams, chocolate and sticky 

toffee puddings, tasty non vegetarian and 

vegetarian meals and much more… 
 

Open every day 

     Monday - Saturday   8:30am - 1:00pm 
     Sunday                       9:00am - 11:00am  

Telephone:  01379 898848  

Email:  www.redgravecommunityshop@gmail.com 

 

REDGRAVE 
 

Naturally beautiful and beautifully natural 
 
 

BESPOKE CAKES, CUPCAKES,  
BROWNIES & COOKIES 

 

Wedding cakes 
Birthday cakes 

Christening cakes 
Anniversary cakes 

 

www.thehazleburykitchen 
          Contact Poppy Sayers on 07557 900857  
 

   Or info@thehazleburykitchen.com 
 

                             @thehazleburykitchen  

 

 
Rural Holiday 

Flatlet  
at 

Grove Flock Farm 
Botesdale Common 

Botesdale 
IP22 1LH 

 
07803 887817 

 
gffbotesdale@btinternet.com 

mailto:www.redgravecommunityshop@gmail.com


 

7 

 
Free to every household thanks to the local businesses that advertise here.  Please support local businesses. 

What’s on in November 

All meetings at 
Rickinghall Village Hall 

at 7.30pm 

Thursday 9th November 

- 
Speaker: Catherine Buchanan 

All I want for Christmas – 

A History of Toys 

- 
Competition: Bring a Toy 

- 
Any ladies who would like to come along and join us 

will be assured of a warm welcome. 

 Rosemary Setterfield - President 

Redgrave & Lopham Fen 

N
o

v
e
m

b
e
r 

Weekend Wildlife Club Saturday 11 Nov, 10.30am-
12.15pm, £5. Monthly club with wildlife-themed 
activities for 6-11 year olds 

Young Naturalists Saturday 11 Nov, 1.30pm-3.30pm, 
£5. Monthly session for 11-16 year olds to explore, 
investigate and learn about the wildlife and habitats 
of the Fen 

Needle felted hanging robin workshop Sunday 12 
Nov, 10am-1.30pm £35, including materials 

‘Fen’ art exhibition By members of the Creative Fen 
Group Sat 18 & Sun 19 Nov, 10am-4pm. Free entry 

Booking essential for all activities unless 
otherwise stated. For further details and to book, 

visit www.suffolkwildlifetrust.org or 
call 01473 890089 

“Coffee On the Corner”  
Parkview Chapel Botesdale 

9:00am Tue 14th November 

Contact Sue Allen at 
brookview@clara.co.uk/01379 890423  

Rickinghall Ramblers 
Upcoming Walks 

November : Friday 3rd; Monday 23rd 

We meet at Rickinghall 1illage Hall 
and set off at 9.15am. 

Just turn up and walk! 

Rickinghall Village Hall 
Management Committee... 

...is in  need of strengthening with more people able 
to help with running the hall. The hall is hired over 

400 times each year and is a much-used community 
asset of which we can all be proud. 

We have 5 committee meetings a year + the AGM. 

Committee members run the Country Market which 
raises funds for the hall, keeping down hire charges 

& still enabling us to maintain & improve facilities. 

The current project is installation of solar 
photovoltaic cells to reduce reliance on mains 

electricity supply and so reduce running costs.  

Please join the team and get involved, there are lots 
of different ways to use your talents. viz: building 

maintenance;  administration or helping in the cafe or 
car parking for our fundraising events. 

Retired Floristry 
Business Stock Sale 

Are you a flower arranger, floral business, or simply love 
flowers in your home? Come and grab yourself a bargain: 

Bowls, urns, tea-lights, 
floral mechanics and so 

much more 

- 

Everything must go! 
- 

Cash or card 

Brook 
House 

Bury Road 
Rickinghall 
IP22 1HA 

Sat 25th & 
Sun 26th 

November 
- 

10am – 4pm 
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English Tutoring 
Need to boost your child’s 

literacy skills? 
Are they preparing for Key 
Stage 2 SATS; GCSE English 

Language, English Literature , A 
Level Language or Literature? 

One-to-one (or small group) 
English tutoring available from 

an honours graduate with over 20 
years teaching experience. 

  
For more details, please call Sue 

on 01379 890539 (eves) or 
 07493 880577  

(CRB checked. References 
available, on request.) 

Rickinghall and Botesdale  
Baby and Toddler Group 

 Follow us on Social Media to stay in the Loop        
       @rabbats_babyandtoddler_group 
 

       RABBATS-Rickinghall and  
        Botesdale Baby and Toddler                                                      

Group 

RICKINGHALL  

VILLAGE HALL 
THURSDAY'S DURING 

TERM TIME 
9:30-11:30 

£1 PER FAMILY 

 

 

Flowers for all Occasions 

 

 
 
 
 

Bouquets, Arrangements, Workshops 
Home consultations available for Funeral tributes 

Studio Based in Mellis, Suffolk 
Tel. 07883 127418   Email helen@thistleroseflorist.co.uk 

 

thistleroseflowers                  thistleroseflorist 
   

www.thistleroseflorist.co.uk   

mailto:helen@thistleroseflorist.co.uk
http://www.thistleroseflorist.co.uk
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Free to every household thanks to the local businesses that advertise here.  Please support local businesses. 

What’s on later in November 

7:30pm at Rickinghall Village Hall 

The Heritage Circle presents on 
   Wednesday November 22nd 

 Graham Moore 
speaking about 

Radio Broadcasting Through the Ages 

New members & guests welcome 
Visit www.heritagecircle.onesuffolk.net 

Botesdale Methodist Church 
“Coffee down the Lane” 

10:00am-12:00pm on 

Tuesday 28th November 
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1 Market Place, Botesdale, IP22 1BT 
 

Unisex hair salon  
 

Open - Monday to Saturday   
Evening appointments available 

 

Using Matrix and TIGI Products 
 
 

Botesdale Hair Parlour  

Tel: 01379 890900 

Reflections 
 

Health, Beauty and Relaxation 
has moved to Dovedale, Back Hills, Botesdale 

 

 Skin care and facials inc. Combined Ultrasound & Light Therapy 
Non Surgical micro current facial and body lifting 

Massages – Aromatherapy, Indian Head, Hot Stone, Reflexology 
Sugaring   Manicures   Pedicures   Hopi Ear Candle 

New treatments include Sandalwood and Coconut Body Polish 
followed by a warmed Ayurveda herbal oil massage 

 

 Telephone Fiona on 07791 073772 or 01379 898789 

Facials    Massage    Waxing  
Manicures & Pedicures   
Lash & Brow Tinting 

 
Highly Experienced Therapist          
offering   professional, classic  
treatments from a bespoke  
treatment studio, set in private,    
tranquil surroundings, in 
Wortham  

 

For more information or to book 
your treatment please contact 
Louise 

      FHT  IHBC  IIHHT 

  www.loualexanderbeauty.co.uk             07711 524019                                  
  loualexanderbeauty@gmail.com         

 

The Foot Health Clinic
in the comfort of your own home

Professional treatment of foot related discomfort 
including:

Corns.
Callus.
Cracked heels
Thickened nails
Fungal infection
Ingrown nails
Athletes foot
Verrucas
Nail cutting

Call David today for an appointment on  07503091122

David Casey

SAC Dip.FHPT.FHPP.
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Free to every household thanks to the local businesses that advertise here.  Please support local businesses. 

What’s on in November and beyond 

Rickinghall Area Hospice Fundraisers 
(RAHOF) invite you to 

A 
CHRISTMAS 

EVENING  

at All Saints Church, Redgrave 

         Friday December 8th  

     7.30pm start 
- 

Tickets £9 per person include 
    alcoholic-free punch & mince pies 

- 

   A popular annual miscellany of 
community carols, readings and fun 

           with our usual delicious non-alcoholic 
 punch & mince pies, and 

 seasonal nostalgia 
- 

Tickets from committee members, Paddy on 
01379 788010, or June on 01379 898827. 

Do come along to start off your Christmas cheer! 

In aid of St Nicholas Hospice Care, Bury St Edmunds 

Draw tickets (£5) for 

this painting of Botesdale 

Street by local artist Neil 

Lanham 

will be available at the 

Botesdale Methodist 

Church Fair on 25th 

November 
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          The Bowen Technique  
           Melanie Coe  E.C.B.S  MBTPA 
A gentle non-invasive relaxing treatment that can 
be administered through light clothing. Bowen is a  
series of carefully orchestrated moves using fore 
fingers or thumbs, at key anatomical locations  
relaying numerous signals to the body brain and 
mind. The moves are interspaced with short breaks  
to allow the body to absorb the information it has  
received to make the changes needed to realign and  
restore balance to the body and its systems. No oils  
or lotions are used. Bowen is suitable for all ages. 
Conditions that may respond to Bowen include Back/ 
Neck Shoulder pain/restrictions/Tennis/Golfers elbow 
Carpal tunnel RSI Hip/Hamstring/Knee/Ankle/Foot  
problems/Pelvic imbalance problems Asthma/Bronchial  
complaints/Hay Fever/Sinusitis Headache/Migraines  
Menstrual-/Fertility problems Depression/Anxiety 
Jaw problems /Glue Ear/Infant Colic/IBS/Digestive 
problems/Post Stroke problems. And many more.  
For information  or to book an appointment  
please call Melanie on 01379 890126 or 07717886273  

mcoebowen@hotmail.co.uk 
www.dissbowentherapy.co.uk  

 

     Yoga                         
 
          

at  
Botesdale Village Hall, IP22 1BZ 

 
Tuesdays 7pm - 8.30pm  

Term time only     
 

Join anytime!  
 

All abilities welcome - first try-out 
class free 

 
£48 for each block of 6 weeks  

 
For more information please ring 
Julie on 01359 221655 or e-mail 

juliedyoga@msn.com  

Also offering Indian Head massage and Hopi Ear candle  treatments,  
 Full  client confidentiality assured 

Lisa Howlett MBRA 
(Qualified 1999 Bayly School of Reflexology) 

Experienced Reflexologist in Rickinghall  

A good all round treatment which may help conditions 
such as : hormonal problems, digestive problems, peo-

ple living with cancer and long term debilitating  
illnesses, breathing disorders, stress & anxiety, 

 pregnancy and many other ailments. 

           For more information and advice or to book an appointment  
please call Lisa on  

07989 565210  or  01379 898028 

 

 

RELAX & RECOVER 
REFLEXOLOGY 

 
 

  Reflexology is a relaxing, enjoyable therapeutic touch 
treatment for all ages, a natural approach to both day to 
day health & wellbeing as well as during periods of 
stress, illness or following surgery. 
Reflexology can help if you or a loved one are 
struggling with poor mobility, pain or swelling due to 
primary or secondary lymphoedema, inflammatory 
pain or autoimmune conditions. Reflexology can also 
support you through preconception, pregnancy, 
postpartum and throughout the menopause. Restful, 
calming treatments for breastfeeding mums. Calm, 
soothing, non-invasive care throughout cancer 
treatment. Gentle relaxation sessions are available 
during palliative care. 
 

  Professional foot reflexology appointments in the 
comfort of your own home with fully qualified, 
friendly, 20+ years experienced reflexologist, 
specialising in Reflexology Lymph Drainage. 
 

Sophie 07751 660693 
www.relaxandrecoverreflexology.com 

www.facebook.com/relaxandrecoverreflexology 
 

Regulated by The Association of Reflexologists and The 
Federation of Holistic Therapists. 

mailto:mcoebowen@hotmail.co.uk
mailto:juliedyoga@msn.com
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 Free to every household thanks to the local businesses that advertise here.  Please support local businesses. 

What’s on in November and beyond 

         

 

 

 

An evening of  

Music, Mirth and Merriment 

by HEXACHORDIA 

bringing to life the winter season of times gone by. 

Visitors £10 to include seasonal refreshments. 

Tickets will be available from Chris Mills: 
Tel. 01379 831153/ email: chrismills@btinternet.com 

ADVANCE NOTICE 

The Heritage Circle will present a 
Christmas treat on 

December 13th at 7.30pm 

FUN FRIDAYS 
Every Friday at 7pm 

- 
Social evenings during the winter months -  

play games, cards or simply chat 
at 

St Botolph’s Bowls Club 

Members are welcome to bring their friends along 

Contact: 01379 897251 / www.stbdbc.chessck.co.uk 
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Ann Scotts Mobile Cat Feeder 
      

     “Pspspspspspspsps” Cats and Kittens, I know you all  

prefer to stay in the comfort of your own home when your 
owners are away.  I may be able to lend a paw. 

     I would love to become your friend by feeding, making a 
fuss and looking after you while you wait for your owners to 
return. 

     I am very local, fully Insured and DBS checked. If this 
sounds purrfect then please get in touch. 
 

   07925 083970        or        01379 898086  

annscotts.cats@gmail.com 

 

PET STORE AT YOUR DOOR 
 

BLACK JACQUE SERVICES LTD 
Local family run business in Rickinghall est 2017. We are 
dedicated to bringing our customers the very best prices 

on all their pet’s foods and accessories, delivered 
straight to their door. 

******* FREE LOCAL DELIVERY ******** 

HORSE - DOG - CHICKEN - WILD BIRD FEED - CAT - RABBIT - FISH 
 

•DRY FOOD • WET FOOD • FROZEN FOOD • TINNED FOOD• 
 

Deliveries are every Tuesday evening between 16:00 - 20:00 
If you would like to take advantage of our convenient services 

please feel free to contact us on the details below.  
 

TEL: 01379 308458 or  
Text: 07930451093 

  email: blackjacqueservices@gmail.com 
 

                
 

f :Black Jacque Services                            

mailto:blackjacqueservices@gmail.com
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BOTESDALE HEALTH CENTRE PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP (PPG) 
 
 

BOTESDALE PPG - FOR ALL PATIENTS 
 

All Health Centres must now have a PPG 

 

There are a variety of diverse levels of commitment and support Patients can offer the PPG.  

If assisting by volunteering and giving back to your Community in any way appeals to you then please 
contact us as above. Roles can be undertaken in 2-4 hour stints according to your available time.  

◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼ 

 
HELP DESK 

We hope Patients have noted that the PPG provide a Help Desk at the Botesdale Health Centre once 
a week on various days. Post Christmas, due to its success, we plan to provide the Help Desk two days 
a week.  

If any Patients would like to volunteer to assist on the Help Desk from 8.30 - 11.30 (the rota is planned 
on all days of the week) please do come along to the next Help Desk meeting at the Health Centre (the 
room off the Waiting Room) at 12 noon on Thursday 7 December 2023. Training assistance will be 
given at a different time. 

This would be a great role for a young person hoping to gain experience in assisting the public. It would 
also make an interesting and very worthwhile role for any of our Patients. Please contact 
Botesdaleppg@gmail.com in the first instance if you plan to attend or call 07787148947 for more 
information. We look forward very much to hearing from you.  

◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼ 

 

WOMEN’S HEALTH 

Patients may have noted in last month’s Parish News there was mention of a Gynaecological Webinar 
on 10 October 2023. Sadly, this was cancelled by our partner organisation in Hertfordshire. We do 
hope an earlier Respiratory Webinar was found helpful by Patients.  

We are now investigating undertaking our own Medical Webinars with Consultant Doctors and will 

hopefully be assisted in this by South Norfolk and East Essex Trust. We will keep you posted on  
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developments. In the meantime, NHS England have an excellent website related to information and 
support, wellbeing and conditions and screening for women at nhs.uk/womens-health/  

◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼ 

 

MAKE THE RIGHT CHOICE 

The diagram below should assist Patients understanding whom to contact for their various needs  

  

◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼ 

 

If you, as a Patient of Botesdale Health Centre, have any comments you would like the PPG to be 

aware of, please contact the below email or phone number. Your comments as a Patient are of 

immense importance to us. 

◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼◼ 

 

If you are interested to learn how the PPG assists the Health Centre, perhaps are new to the Health 
Centre or Area and need more information or wish to volunteer in some way, please do contact 
botesdaleppg@gmail.com or 07787 148947  
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RICKINGHALL 
IRONING SERVICE 
                  
 

 
 

Free collection/delivery  
within 3 miles of 

Rickinghall 
 

Please call Ruth 
01379 890506 
0751 7039 685 

 
Prices available upon request 
 
 

DOMESTIC OVEN CLEANING 
By the UK’s leading oven cleaning company 

 

 
 

NON Caustic, fresh solution every time 
Hobs, Extractors, Microwaves 

Agas, Ranges, BBQs 
 

Phone Richard Langston 
01379 890723 or 07494 869756 

www.ovenclean.com 

DIRTY OVEN?? 

 

• Carpet & Upholstery 

• Sanitise & Deodorise 

• Office Cleaning 

• Fire & Flood Damage 

Tel & Fax: 01379 687751 

 

Mob: 07801 398247 
 

www.turrellcleaningservices.co.uk 

T u r r e l l   

Typically £16 per hour 

 

Mo’s 
Companion Services 

 
Our services are tailored                                                                                                                                                      

to your individual requirements 
 

We can provide and assist with: 
• friendship    • hobbies and interests    • chaperoning 

• wellness visits    • medication supervision                             
• appointments • dementia support • shopping               

• meal preparation    • household chores and admin 
• running errands 

 
More than 20 years’ experience 
DBS checked and fully insured 

 

To arrange a free in-home discussion of how we might help, 
 

call Andrew on 01379-890562 or 0779 0779 982 
 

or email moscompanionservices@gmail.com 
 

www.moscompanionservices.co.uk 
 
 

http://www.ovenclean.com


 

18 

 

       Leeann Jackson-Eve 

BOTESDALE BOTESDALE 

Report from the October 2023 Botesdale PC Meeting 

Six members of the Parish Council were present 
for the meeting and there were three members 
of the public. 

Planning: The PC had no objection to an 
extension at Nurses Bungalow, Diss Road or to 
two applications for tree works at St Botolphs 
Chapel of Ease and Brockwell House, The Street. 

The PC has received a complaint about the new 
street lighting at the Bennett Homes site being 
excessive as they are on all night. Lighting 
policy is dictated by Suffolk County Council 
(SCC) and the developer is not able to adjust 
the lights on the development to part-night 
lighting unless they are not for adoption by SCC. 
If they are to be adopted, which we understand 
these will be, they are required to have standard 
all night photocell control until the adoption is 
completed, usually when the development is 
completed. SCC and Bennett Homes have both 
confirmed that there is nothing they can do at 
this stage. 

MSDC has confirmed the following street names 
confirmed for the Bennett Homes site: Barley 
Birch Drive, Holly Place, Magnolia Close, Clover 
Close and Shamrock Close. Barley Birch Drive 
was suggested by the PC in consultation with a 
local historian and the others were chosen by 
MSDC. 

Correspondence: Mid Suffolk District Council 
(MSDC) had notified us previously that following 
Examination, it was proposed that the Joint 
Local Plan be split into two parts (the Part 1 Plan 
and the Part 2 Plan). In September 2023, the 
Appointed Inspectors published their 
Examination report, which concludes that the 
Joint Local Plan is sound and capable of adoption 
and therefore Part 1 of the Joint Local Plan will 
be considered for adoption at Full Council 
meetings in November 2023. Part 1 sets out the 
vision and objectives for development in the two 
Districts. It contains a set of strategic and local 
policies to guide development in the period to 
2037. Part 2 will focus on key matters including: 

• an up-to-date settlement hierarchy; 
• a spatial distribution of any housing allocations; 
• housing requirement figures for Neighbourhood Plan areas; 
• site allocations; 
• up-to-date settlement boundaries reflecting commitments 
and allocations; 
• open space designations with a relevant development 
management policy; 
• an up-to-date assessment of need for accommodation for 
Gypsies, Travellers, Travelling Showpeople and Boat 
Dwellers. 

Your Clerk is:  Mrs Leeann Jackson-Eve, 
Wayside Cottage, Cherry Tree Lane,  
Botesdale, Diss, Norfolk, IP22 1DL. 

Tel : 01379 890 141; email: clerk@botesdale-pc.gov.uk 
Please contact her in OFFICE HOURS ONLY 9am-5pm 

Preparation and consultation for Part 2 will take 
place over the next two years. 

Recreation Ground: The usage of the facilities 
reflects the change of season, with footfall during 
school hours reduced. The Ground continues to 
be well used by smaller children and their carers 
during the day, and it remains a popular venue 
for school age children at the end of the school 
day. Weekend usage is largely weather 
dependent of course! There is a fair amount of 
work to the Ground scheduled for October 2023, 
including the extension of the junior swing to 
include two flat seats; installation of a Circular 
Seat; installation of hard standing for the bin 
store; additional fencing on the south/west 
boundaries; removal of ivy from the roadside 
fence; and new signage displaying changed hours 
of operation. Instead of the rather vague “dawn 
to dusk”, opening times in future will be as 
follows: 

April to October (inclusive) – 07:00 – 21:30 

November to March (inclusive) – 07:00 – 19:30 

Parish Infrastructure Investment Plan: The 
PC carried out the annual review of the PIIP, a 
document which is intended to help PCs to 
identify and prioritise the infrastructure needs of 
their community and future spending decisions. 
There are a number of projects on the PIIP which 
were proposed by local organisations two years 
ago. Several of them have been completed, 
including: 

• New equipment for Parkview Youth Club 

• New skate park at Rickinghall Recreation 
Ground 

• New seating for the Rickinghall Day Centre 

• Signage to the Methodist Chapel 

• Decarbonisation project at St Botolph’s School 

All of these projects have benefited from 
Community Infrastructure Levy funds from 
Botesdale and Rickinghall parish councils. We will 
be writing to the remaining organisations again 
to see if they would still like to go forward with 
their projects. If your organisation has a project 
you’d like to see on the PIIP, please let us know! 

Remembrance Day Events will take place this 
year on Sunday, 12 November. Please keep an 
eye out for the details in this magazine. 

The Christmas tree Lights On Ceremony will 
be on Saturday, 2 December at 6pm. 

Free to every household thanks to the local businesses that advertise here.  Please support local businesses. 

THE NEXT  BOTESDALE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 

WILL TAKE PLACE ON MONDAY 6th NOVEMBER 

at 7.00 pm at Botesdale Village Hall 

All residents welcome 
www.botesdale.suffolk.gov.uk 
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Quality mounting & framing of prints, 
photographs, paintings, embroideries etc.,  

at competitive prices. 
Friendly advice & professional service. 

Stanwell House, High Street, Gislingham,  
Eye, Suffolk. IP23 8JE  

Tel: 01379 783 415 

 last@rickinghallbc.co.uk  

 

Karen Lawrence - Basket maker 
 

Commissions welcome  
 

See website for full details 
 

Contact Karen on 01379 890897 
 

www.karenlawrencebasketry.com 

@karen_lawrence_basketry  

 

‘To Be Our Best.’ 
Is Your Child Starting School in September 

2024? 
 

Book a personal appointment to view 

the School on 

01379 783376  
 

or Email 

office@mellisprimaryschool.org 
Find out more about us by visiting our Blog 

on the Homepage of our website. 
 

www.mellis.suffolk.sch.uk 
Instagram: search for ‘mellisceprimaryschool’ 

mailto:office@mellisprimaryschool.org
http://www.mellis.suffolk.sch.uk
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Redgrave Parish Council Report – 
October 2023 

By Alison Spouncer, Parish Clerk 
 
The Council was pleased to welcome two members of the 
public and County Cllr Jessica Fleming.  Apologies were 
received from Cllrs Brown, Gillett, Preston, Warnes and 
District Cllr Morgan. 

Minutes of the last two meetings required alterations – 
all agreed by the Council: 

• 7th September 2023: item 4, Public Forum.  The word 
“illegal” was removed and replaced with “invalid” to read 
“The invalid appointment of Trustees” 

• 21st September 2023: item 3, Public Forum.  The resident 
who thanked the RAT for its work looking after the 
recreation ground facilities requested that their input 
included their dateline provided of “up to September 
2021” 

• 21st September 2023: item 4, “To DISCUSS the situation 
of and possible options for the future of the Old 
Recreation Ground”. An incorrect version of the Agenda 
EPCM held on 21 Sep 23 was put on the parish 
noticeboard and website after the full agenda had been 
agreed by Council.  This meant that the agreed Item 4 (To 
discuss the situation of and possible options for the future 
of the Old Recreation Ground) did not appear on that 
published agenda.  As a result, the discussions held, and 
decisions made were not valid. Proposed Actions: 
1.Council to approve the discussions held and decision 

made at the meeting on 21 Sep 23 in retrospect 
2.The Chairman to send a clarifying letter to Susie Philips 

of Llanover to explain the error. 

County Councillor Reports – highlights from County 
Councillor Fleming’s report included: 

• Pylons Meeting in Wortham/Roydon – Saturday 30th 
September’s protest was attended by MPs, among many 
others with calls for transparency and accountability from 
National Grid to the public.  It was noted drilling has 
already commenced for potential pylon locations 

• Major Planning at Shepherd’s Grove, Stanton - Major 
traffic implications for the A143, A14 other major and 
local road systems and communities as well as impacts 
such as water use, contamination, and fire risk are 
expected 

• Council Seeks Foster Carers - Cllr Fleming wished to 
highlight the need for more foster carers, particularly for 
older children.  If you are interested please get in touch 
and find out about training and support, carers are needed 
for children and young people of all ages:  

Visit https://www.suffolk.gov.uk/foster, 
phone: 01473 264800 or email: 

fosterandadopt@suffolk.gov.uk.        
Gilly.Morgan@midsuffolk.gov.uk      
Jessica.Fleming@suffolfk.gov.uk 

Public Forum 

A resident and current Trustee of one of the three Charities 
wished to comment that the proposed Appointment Panel for 
the appointing of Trustees was “overboard” and they would 
not be happy to undertake such a process and would consider 
not standing with the belief there maybe another Trustee who 
feels similar.   

Planning  

No objection was made for application DC/23/04419 - Green 
Farm House, The Green, Redgrave, Diss Suffolk IP22 1RR.  
Notification of works to trees in a conservation area – request 
to fell a 40ft pine tree for safety reasons.   

Financial Report  

The second instalment of BMSDC precept payment has been 
received (£12,078.00). Payments totalling £876.34 were made 
between 7th Sep and 5th Oct with a further £599.60 agreed to 
be paid (full details available within the minutes). 

Ongoing Items: 

• Cllr Andrews wished to re-visit the issue on Hinderclay 
Road following another near miss incident involving a 
vehicle.  Gressingham Foods continue to pursue the issue 
also. It was agreed to continue to maintain correspondence 
with Suffolk Highways 

• A donation from a resident has been accepted of a 6-foot 
Norwegian Spruce in the hope of a successful transfer 
from the property to the Knoll in time for the Christmas 
festivities 

• Following agreement of the Appointing Authority Policy 
document (EPCM 21/9/23) the Charities have received 
confirmation of the Parish Council’s continuation and 
effective re-instatement of the nominating process 

• A Councillor Vacancy notice was placed on 5th October 
2023 for any interested parties. Following correspondence 
from a resident, it was noted the Parish Council does not 
and has not had a policy document for councillor 
appointments with information available via the national 
framework 

• Items on Appointment Panel, potential Legal Costs and 
Llanover discussions it was agreed unanimously by all 
those present for these decisions to be deferred until the 
November meeting when it is hoped to have a full 
complement of Councillors. 

Free to every household thanks to the local businesses that advertise here.  Please support local businesses. 

Your Clerk is:  Alison Spouncer 

Tel:  01379 890613 

E-mail: clerk@redgrave-pc.gov.uk 

THE NEXT PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 
 WILL TAKE PLACE ON  

THURSDAY 2nd NOVEMBER 2023 at 7.00pm 

At ALL SAINTS CHURCH, THE STREET, REDGRAVE 

All parishioners are cordially invited to attend, it would be good to 
see you.  If anyone is unable/does not want to attend but wishes to 
put a question to the Council, they would be very welcome to 
contact the Clerk. 

Full minutes (including finances) can be found on the website 
(http://redgrave.onesuffolk.net/parish-council), the village 
noticeboard opposite the shop, Facebook and the bulletin email 
service. Please email the Clerk if you wish to be added to the email 
bulletin service. 

https://www.suffolk.gov.uk/foster
mailto:fosterandadopt@suffolk.gov.uk
mailto:Gilly.Morgan@midsuffolk.gov.uk
mailto:Jessica.Fleming@suffolfk.gov.uk
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SALLY SMITH 
 

Made to Measure Home Furnishings 
 

Curtains, Blinds, Cushions,  
 

Curtain Alterations 
 

Please contact Sally Smith on 01379 898767 
 

ssmith091@btinternet.com 

The Uplands, The Street, Rickinghall, IP22 1DZ 

 

DJS BLINDS 
Blinds ~ Shutters ~ Awnings 

 
email: djsblinds@outlook.com 

 

tel: 07723 354601 
 

djsblinds.co.uk 

 

           D.A.R SERVICES LTD 
 
 
 
 
                     

 

Based in Rickinghall 
Repairs to all makes and models of  

domestic white goods 
 

01379 898062                             
07957 342323 

Free to every household thanks to the local businesses that advertise here.  Please support local businesses. 

 

YOUR PARISH 
MAGAZINE 

 

WOULD YOU LIKE TO ADVERTISE 
YOUR BUSINESS HERE? 

 

We produce 10 issues a year, combining 
Dec/Jan and Aug/Sep and deliver to 

1300 premises throughout Rickinghall, 
Botesdale and Redgrave. 

 
Also online at: 

stmarysrickinghallinferior.onesuffolk.n
et/parish-magazine 

 
Another option would be to place a one-

off flyer in the next available edition. 
 

If interested, please contact  
advertsatrbrparishmag@gmail.com 

 

mailto:ssmith091@btinternet.com
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RICKINGHALL  PARISH COUNCIL’S 

NEXT MEETING IS ON 
 

THURSDAY 2nd NOVEMBER 
at 7.30 pm 

  
AT RICKINGHALL VILLAGE HALL 

 

All residents are very welcome 
www.rickinghall.onesuffolk.net 

Rickinghall Parish Council Report October 
2023 
by Cllr Sally Smith 
 
Rickinghall Parish Council meeting was held on 
5th October with apologies received from Cllr 
Crossley-Holland, Cllr Gordon and Cllr 
Patterson. 
 
The public forum was opened by a resident 
enquiring whether planning approval was 
needed for repaving a private driveway and it 
was established that it was unlikely. 
 
Jessica Fleming, our Suffolk County Councillor 
noted several issues being considered by SCC. 

• Surveys are being undertaken to ensure 
buildings are safe from RAAC 

• 300 miles of ‘Quiet Lanes’ have been 
designated in Suffolk 

• The deadline for commenting on planning 
applications for Shepherd’s Grove, Stanton 
was 11 October 

• Foster carers are being sought in Suffolk. 

• It was noted the A140 was being closed in 
sections between Ipswich and Eye for four 
Sundays starting 22 October in order to 
transport parts to Eye Airfield Progress 
Power Station. 

Planning – Tree Applications 

• The Old Four Horseshoes – no objection to 
the felling of 10 conifers & replacement 

• Brook Place, Water Lane – no objection to 
tree works 

• 4 Brook Park – no objection to removal of 4 
Lime trees 

• Nutmeg Cottage, The Street – no objection 
to tree works. 

The Anchorage, The Street – the initial planning 
application was refused and has now been 
taken to appeal. 
 
Chairmans Report 

• Rickinghall is due to come within a new 
constituency known as the Waveney Valley, 

including the market towns of Diss, 
Harleston, Beccles and Halesworth. A new MP 
will be selected and therefore Rickinghall will 
no longer come under Jo Churchill 
 

• New signage has 
been replaced in 
Rickinghall with a 
major sign near 
the Market Place 
and a finger sign 
replaced in the 
churchyard. The 
new ‘Rickinghall’ 
sign comes 
courtesy of Damien 
Durrant at Parish 
Assets 
Management Ltd. 

A review of Council Documents (Standing 
Orders, Financial Regulations, Reserves Policy 
and Risk Assessment) resulted in a proposed 
change to the Reserves Policy of an increase in 
the reserve from £16K to £17K. 
 

Review of Parish Infrastructure Investment Plan 
– the Clerk to contact clubs etc to establish 
whether projects that initially requested PIIP 
funding are still likely to go ahead. Once we 
have this information a review can be carried 
out to update the PIIP. 
 
Remembrance Day – it was agreed to check 
whether Cllr Crossley-Holland was still happy to 
represent the PC at Remembrance Day. 
 
A discussion was held as to whether a second 
speeding device could be bought and placed 
opposite the existing device on Bury Road. It 
was decided this would be revisited next month 
when more councillors were present. 

Your Clerk is:  Mrs Leeann Jackson-Eve, 
Wayside Cottage, Cherry Tree Lane,  
Botesdale, Diss, Norfolk, IP22 1DL. 

Tel : 01379 890 141; email: clerk@rickinghall-pc.gov.uk 

Please contact her in OFFICE HOURS ONLY 9am-5pm 

Free to every household thanks to the local businesses that advertise here.  Please support local businesses. 
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 Free to every household thanks to the local businesses that advertise here.  Please support local businesses. 

OIL SYNDICATE 
 
 
 
 

The next Oil Syndicate Order will be the Winter one at 
the end of this month. 
The last date for orders will Saturday 25 November. 
The order will be placed on the following Monday, 
deliveries should be complete in 10 
working days. 
For orders, as always, e-mail is preferred: 
botesdaleoil@gmail.com 
If not available call me on: 01379 890952. Leave a 
message if nobody answers. 
I will return all messages within 48 hours, if I haven't 
done so try 
again or use a different method. If all else fails, contact 
The Editor, 
I live near to him. 
David Sloan. 

 

ST BOTOLPHS BOWLS CLUB 
Our Annual Triples Tournament 
took place on the 17th September 
with 22 teams taking part, 
consisting of some of our own 
bowlers and bowlers from several 
other surrounding bowls clubs.  All 
teams played 4 games, followed 

by a knock-out game with the highest scorers playing off 
for 1st, 2nd and 3rd place. The eventual winners were 
from Walsham Le Willows, 2nd were from Stanton and 
3rd from St Botolphs.  It was a busy day starting with 
coffee/tea and bacon rolls, followed by a lunch for all 
bowlers and spectators and finishing with a charity tea 
supplied by our members and which raised £168 for 
Macmillan. 
Our bowls season ended the following weekend with a 
full Finals Day on the 23rd and a closing day drive on the 
24th September. 
Our Annual Dinner, when the winners of all the 
competitions will be presented with their trophies, is 
being held on 14th October. 
The club will be open every Friday evening during the 
closed season for members and friends to get together 
for a social evening. 
Rosemary Setterfield – committee member 

UPDATE ON CHANCEL ROOF AT ST MARY’S 
CHURCH, RICKINGHALL INFERIOR 

 
The tiles on the north slope of the chancel roof at the 
church have now been removed and the last of the 
asbestos guttering safely disposed of.  Although we had 
been told we could start the work during September and 
October by the Bat Conservation Trust and Natural 
England two bats appeared and this has delayed the 
work. The special allowances for bats to enter and leave 
the roof are now in place and the roofing felt which is 
safe for bats has been used and the roof is watertight, 
awaiting the clay tiles to be fitted.  By the time you read 
this the new plaster ceiling should have been put in. 
Thank you to the generous people who have donated so 
far, to keep the church watertight for many more years 
for future generations.  Kit Brinkley, the church warden 
is till making an appeal for the balance of the money 
elsewhere in the magazine. 
To help raise the money Sarah Doig is giving a talk 
about the real Basil Brown on the 29th November in 
Rickinghall Inferior Church. (see advert in Whats On).  
Jean Sheehan. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Botesdale and Rickinghall Preschool needs 
you!! 

 
Join us for our AGM 
TUESDAY 14TH NOVEMBER 7.30PM 
THE BELL, RICKINGHALL  
 
New committee members including a chairperson 
needed. Please come along and meet our friendly 
group of volunteers who help with the smooth 
running of the preschool - a vital and fantastic 
local service which can't run without a committee. 
If you would like to find out more please contact 
Laura on 07973 366160  

Transport Needed? 
The Rickinghall & District Community Bus is available for 
hire to readers of this publication.   
Typical journeys include shopping trips, health centre visits, 
dentist, optician, chiropodist, hospital appointments and visits. 
The bus is also available for visiting friends and relatives, in 
fact pretty well anything you need. 
Door to door service, any help a pleasure. Wheelchairs no 
problem. 
Please telephone Gordon on 01379 897 109 (24/7 
ansaphone). 

mailto:botesdaleoil@gmail.com
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Notes from the Green Redgrave Group (GRG) 

 
As the autumn progresses and the days get shorter our 
minds have been turning to the jobs that now need 
doing in the Green Redgrave Group.  Our ambitions and 
plans for new projects continue to grow and we will be 
holding a Green Redgrave Committee meeting in mid-
October to discuss which ones to pursue and how to do 
them.  We have already noted the need to plant out the 
roughly one thousand trees ready to go and will be 
sorting out final details for that shortly.  We have also 
ordered a variety of daffodils for the Old School Playing 
Field (early, mid and late flowering types).  As usual we 
will be looking for volunteers to assist.  We also have a 
pond to renovate and a permanent Xmas tree to plant; 
more details to follow.   
 
Readers will have noted our interest in creating a 
wildflower meadow and we have started to do this in the 
Old School Playing Field.  Our talk next month will be 
given by Kit Grey-Wilson on the subject of Creating a 
Wildflower Meadow.  Kit was formerly Principal Scientific 
Officer at the Royal Botanic Gardens at Kew and is an 
expert and author on a number of types of plants.  This 
talk should not be missed.  The talk will be held in the All 
Saints Church in Redgrave at 7pm on Tuesday 7 Nov 
23; £3 for entry.  The recent talk by Simon Hooton on 
'Trees Woods and People' was exceptionally good and 
we hope to have him back for another talk perhaps next 
year.  Keep an eye on our Facebook site for more 
details (https://www.facebook.com/
groups/3191728757769842/ ) 
 
We also hope to start a full-scale biodiversity audit for 
the village and its environs in the near future.  We would 
plan to do this using professional assistance (funding 
permitting) but will likely need support from eagle-eyed 
volunteers to help.  The intention of such an audit would 
be to get evidence of what species of wildlife are present 
in the area and in what quantities.  It should also define 
the key species and what measures can be adopted to 
enhance and sustain the biodiversity of the area.  This 
would give us a great baseline from which to prepare a 
full action plan and measure the success (or otherwise) 
of the work we have been doing in the village and 
surrounding areas. More information to follow as this 
concept matures.   
 
As a reminder for those who want to help look after 
wildlife, we have an arrangement with the rather lovely 
Street Forge Workshops in Thornham Magna to 
subsidise hedgehog boxes.  Normally £25, we will pay 
for £5 of those costs.  Please get in touch if you would 
like one.  Established as a charity to ensure personal 
development and progression for adults with physical, 
sensory or learning disabilities and/or mild mental health 
problems, the workshops produce great product and is a 
super visit for those who would like to see the activities 
of the people who work there.  See  

 

Community Woodland  
 

At the beginning of October, we are having another 
warm spell but the leaves are definitely turning and 
there has been plenty of fruit on the trees, though much 
of it has fallen now. 
 
Looking at Northfield Wood, next to the allotments, we 
can see the trees are maturing and those nearest the 
lane are now large enough to be shutting out the light 
from the ground, suppressing some of the undergrowth.  
In other words, it is looking more like a wood and less 
like a new plantation!  
 
Low Meadow in Rickinghall and Miller’s Orchard in 
Botesdale are doing well and people walk through them 
regularly.  
 
There is a move for our three parishes to join other 
village communities in what are known as Green 
Clusters, groups that are concerned with planting trees 
and hedges and creating spaces for wildlife; and also 
working to deal with rural transport issues, generating 
electricity locally, improving insulation, producing food 
more efficiently and locally, bulk buying to reduce 
transport costs, and so on.   
 
One idea is to create a base line of what exists now 
from which it will be possible to measure changes 
(improvements).  Some years ago a few of us took part 
in a hedgerow survey, organised by Sue Emerson, in 
Botesdale and both Rickinghall parishes which could 
form one such base line.  The age of a hedge can be 
estimated by the particular species that grow in it and 
we discovered that many of our hedges are quite old.  
Of course, some have been grubbed up but they could 
be re-planted.  Hedges are very important as they 
provide food and shelter for small mammals and birds 
as well as numerous invertebrates, and they act as 
highways for species that cannot travel far.  
Rosemary Jones,  
Botesdale and Rickinghall Community Woodland 
7th October, 2023 
01379 890238 

     

New volunteers 
welcome! 
 

Free to every household thanks to the local businesses that advertise here.  Please support local businesses. 

https://streetforgeworkshop.uk/ for more detail. 
 
We continue to look for enthusiastic volunteers to help 
us progress our activities.  If you want to contribute or 
just learn about wildlife friendly activities then please 
join us.  We would love to hear from you.  Contact Andy 
Warnes (by email awarnes@btinternet.com or on 07478 
337331) for more details. 

about:blank
about:blank
about:blank
about:blank
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Also find me on Facebook business page 

  JAY NICHOLLS  
    & Co. 

                01449 781375 
                 07804 957190 

                         SUFFOLK COUNTY COUNCIL APPROVED CONTRACTOR 
 

       DRIVEWAYS & DROPPED KERBS 

       ENTRANCES AND ACCESSES 

       ALL TYPES OF GROUND WORKS 

       HOT TAR SPRAYING 

       PATCHING / REINSTATING 
 

Walnut Tree Lodge, Garden House Lane, Rickinghall, 

Diss, Norfolk, IP22 1EA 

Email : Sandra@frankdaveyltd.com 

Tel : 01379 898371.  Mob : 07940 530955 

 

 

 

M.O.T. Testing Station 

Tyres/Exhausts/Batteries/Air Conditioning 

All car and light commercial servicing 

Tel :   01379 898549 

Mob : 07775 623778 
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Domestic & Commercial 

 Mark 07703 418120 
 Redgrave 
 
 mskservices@outlook.com 

 www.mskservices.co.uk   

 
 
Property Maintenance,  
Alterations & Renovations 
 

Specialist Carpentry &  
Timber Frame 
 

Project Management 
 

Handyman – hourly charge 
 

Patio & Paving Cleaning 
 
Fully insured & DBS checked  Call Mark for a friendly visit and a free quotation 

 

01379677027 OR MOBILE 07768636618 

UNDER ONE ROOF 

Specialist in all types of paving  
& hard landscaping, driveways, patios, 
ornamental garden walls, pressure  
washing, water features, drainage  
and fencing 
 

A family run business with over 20 years of on the job 
experience 
 

Fast  professional service            
Fully insured and all work guaranteed 
 

 

 

To help with all building needs 

Extensions, Conversions & Renovations 

Kitchens and Bathrooms 

Painting and Decorating 

 Fencing, Paths, Patios 
 

 Tiling, Flooring 
 Plastering Services 
 and much more 

 01379 898 536  07947 405 670 

 

1 Church Meadow, Rickinghall 
e-mail:  pjalljobs@btinternet.com 
www.pjalljobs.co.uk 

 

DAVID PETTITT FENCING 
 

Agricultural/Garden/Equestrian  
Locally based company  
Reliable, quality work  

 

Mobile:  07771 541990  
Email:  davidcpettitt@gmail.com  
www.davidpettittfencing.co.uk  

 

JH BUILDING SERVICES  
 

 General building work/garden landscaping 

 Carpentry  

 Brickwork  

 Plasterboard/plastering 

 Plumbing  

 Fencing  

 Patios  

 Ground works 

 Roofing  -  Fascias and soffits 
 

Free quotes and advise 
 Phone: 07876 626461 / 01379 427033 

Email: Jason.a.harris@hotmail.com 

John Duckmanton 
‘Your local bricklayer’ 

 
07930 430586 / 01379 788113 

cnpcrig184@live.com 

 

 

 
 

 
 

     Perkins & Co.  
 

A small carpentry & joinery business based in      
Hinderclay, providing an attention to detail   
service across Norfolk & Suffolk.  

    -  Bespoke cabinetry and storage solutions  

    -  Bespoke kitchens  

    -  Handmade furniture  

    -  Kitchen & Bathroom fitting  

    -  Wood flooring supply and installation 

    -  Internal/external door supply and installation 
 

Find us on Facebook or Instagram for pictures of previous projects and 
customer reviews.  
 

  Email: Perkinsandcojoinery@gmail.com     Phone: 07842 915 667 

http://www.mskservices.co.uk
mailto:Perkinsandcojoinery@gmail.com
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 “The November sun invites me,                                                                                 
And although the chill wind smites me, 

I will wander to the woodland 
Where the laden trees await; 

 
And with loud and joyful singing  

I will set the forest ringing, 
As if I were king of Autumn,                                                                                                 

And Dame Nature was my mate.” 

Paul Laurence Dunbar (1872-1906).                                                                                   
 

I’m writing this in early October and sitting in 
our garden in 22 degree sunshine, strange times 
we live in!     

Damp November mornings signal an explosion of 
fungi, from woodland species on and around trees 
and logs, to wild mushrooms in the fields. Look 
around tree stumps for evidence of small 
mammals collecting winter food stores - part 
eaten nuts and their shells may be found under 
hazel bushes; jays and squirrels bury large 
numbers of nuts which will grow if ‘forgotten’; 
fieldfares and redwings will have arrived and you 
might see them in your gardens, especially if you 
have berried shrubs or hedges. They will strip 
them and move on to the next source of food. 
Starlings will have arrived from Scandinavia and 
look out for their murmurations, especially over 
Redgrave and Lopham fen. Spectacular is the 
word! 

I know I say this every year, but if you are 
planning a bonfire on the fifth, please check for 
sleepy hedgehogs who may have chosen to 
hibernate there. 

Now a little fundraising plug! If you sign up to 
EASYFUNDRAISING.ORG.UK and nominate 
LOHP as your given charity, many of the 
websites you do your Christmas shopping on will 
donate a small percentage to LOHP. I’ve done it 
and love to see it pop up on the John Lewis site. 
(other retailers are available of course!). 

Our Annual General Meeting will take place on 1st 
December at 7.30pm in Garboldisham Village 
Hall. More details next month. 

John McCormack 

 

I welcome feedback, do get in touch.  Nyall Davies 01379 897 067 

When Christ shall come, with shout of acclamation, 
And take me home, what joy shall fill my heart. 
Then I shall bow, in humble adoration, 
And then proclaim: "My God, how great Thou art!" 

 
It is beginning to look as if some unknown factors are at play 
when it comes to climate change. It seems that every day we hear 
that temperature records have been broken and now we have the 
exceeded the warmest average across the whole globe. Global 
warming is accelerating. We knew about this problem 30 years 
ago and have lost that amount of time arguing amongst ourselves 
as to whether global warming exists or not and who should pay 
and so on. Amazingly the arguing goes on and we continue to 
lose time. 
 
Christians have also argued about when Jesus is coming back. 
The Bible makes it clear that he is going to return and that things 
will get very bad before he comes. We are told that we should 
consider it imminent but it hasn’t happened yet, however, if 
climate change has reached the point of no return such that 
human life on earth is destroyed it has to come before that. It is 
thus more likely than it has been for the last 2000 years 
 
I don’t much like miracles as I cannot explain them and they can 
be used as reason by non-Christians to refuse to believe. That 
said I don’t think anyone would like to have a god that can’t 
produce miracles occasionally. Jesus has conquered death and 
hell and sin and offers new life to all who will believe. We are 
now told that he sits at the right hand of God and has been given 
all power and authority and will return, not as a suffering saviour 
but to judge the world. Life and death and heaven and hell are in 
his hands. 
 
These are the words of Jesus himself, “After the tribulation of 
those days will appear in heaven the sign of the Son of Man, and 
then all the tribes of the earth will mourn, and they will see the 
Son of Man coming on the clouds of heaven with power and 
great glory.”  
 
The little phrase in the middle of those words is significant, ‘all 
the tribes of the earth will mourn.’ There will be mourning 
everywhere as people see that it is too late. Forgiveness is 
available now, a clean slate is available now and eternal life is 
available now but it won’t be then. The apostle Paul said, “We 
must all appear before the judgment seat of Christ, so that each 
one may receive what is due for what he has done in the body.” 
 
For the Christian the penalty for all his wrongs has already been 
taken by Jesus and there is none left for him to take so how does 
he see the return of Jesus. The hymn writer puts it well: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
So there is bad news and there is good news. I’m sorry if this 
appears fierce but it is entirely Biblical and I wouldn’t be doing 
anyone any favours by watering it down. 

By this is God's love perfected with us, 
so that we may have confidence for 

the day of judgment. 

1 John 4 17 
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Would YOU like to advertise 
YOUR business in this 

magazine, from just £45 per 
year? 

 
If interested, please contact 

advertsatrbrparishmag@gmail.com 
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Extraordinary Redgrave Parish Council Report – 
21st September 2023 

By Alison Spouncer, Parish Clerk 
 

The Chair of Redgrave Parish Council called an 
Extraordinary Parish Council meeting to discuss the 
policy document concerning the appointment of 
Trustees to the three Redgrave charities: Charity for 
the Needy (CfN), Little Ouse Headwaters Project 
(LOHP) and Redgrave Amenities Trust (RAT) 
respectively.  The Parish Council were pleased to 
welcome forty-five members of the public with five 
councillors with three apologies. 

 
Public Forum 

A former Councillor wished to inform the Council that 
his details remained on the Council’s website.  The 
Council acknowledged and the Clerk took the action to 
remove the details and to add an invitation to anyone 
who may wish to consider being a Councillor to please 
contact the Clerk for more details. 
 
One member of the public provided feedback on the 
proposed policy* for Redgrave Parish Council as the 
Appointing Authority. Whilst he considered the policy to 
be “over-kill” he accepted the policy except for two 
points (further details of which can be found on the 
website, noticeboard, and Facebook). When asked in 
which capacity he was speaking he confirmed that he 
was speaking as a member of the public with long links 
to the RAT. Another member of the public thanked the 
RAT for all its work that it has carried out on behalf of 
the village up to September 2021 but noted that there 
was an increasing concern by some members of the 
public as to the lack of information that the RAT had 
provided regarding the recent works on the recreation 
ground. It was suggested there will be a RAT public 
meeting once the lease has been signed with Llanover; 
one councillor expressed concern that this was after 
the lease had been signed. The RPC noted that it had 
received a complaint from a parishioner which the RPC 
agreed to investigate on his behalf; it had attempted on 
several occasions to discuss this complaint with the 
RAT but had been refused on each attempt. These 
complaints have not been addressed by the RAT, 
namely, the lack of transparency of the workings of 
RAT, the lack of legitimate Trustees and the actions of 
the RAT on the recreation ground with the placing of 
fencing around the perimeter. Details of these 
complaints are available on the RPC website. 
Residents who spoke welcomed the return of the 
Football Club but were dismayed at the lack of facility 
for the children of Redgrave to play freely. The RPC 
confirmed it had been contacted by Llanover to open 
negotiations again. It was agreed that the RPC would 
engage with Llanover alongside the RAT once trustees 
have been properly appointed. It was agreed to speak 
to them subject to final confirmation at the October 
Parish Council meeting. The RPC continued by 
discussing the contents of the Appointing Authority 
Policy Document for the aforementioned charities and 
it was agreed by all present to accept and adopt the 
policy. Full details are available within the minutes, 
available on the website, noticeboard, and Facebook. 
Should anyone require a copy please contact the 
Clerk. 
 

* A copy of the Policy Document is available in on the 
Council’s website www.redgrave.onesuffolk.net/parish-
council. 

Free to every household thanks to the local businesses that advertise here.  Please support local businesses. 

Coffee on the Corner this morning 
in early October - weather fine, sun 
shining and we managed to run the 
coffee shop on a skeleton staff, as 
many of the usual helpers are 
enjoying well deserved breaks in 
other parts of Europe! 

Extra cakes were kindly provided by 
my lovely neighbour and we had 
plenty of delicious fare. The coffee 

shop generally was slightly quieter than usual, but those 
that came seemed to enjoy the opportunity to chat. The 
charity we were supporting this morning was Tree Aid 
and, as well as the usual paper information on the tables, 
we treated our visitors to a 3 minute video clip from the 
charity. This was really enlightening about the work they 
do and the positive effects that the planting of millions of 
trees across Africa is having - improvements to the local 
environment, employment and work for local families and 
a healthy balance to help in the fight against climate 
change, which will benefit all of us. In the light of so 
much really depressing news, it is heartening to hear that 
such good work is being done. If you want to find out 
more about the charity, then just visit Treeaid.org/trees 
and you can watch the clip we saw and read some really 
inspiring stories. The kind donations from this morning's 
event totalled an incredible £142.11 - WOW! It never 
fails to amaze me what a few cups of tea and coffee, a 
few cakes and savouries and a warm welcome from one 
of your local churches can achieve in just three hours! 
For those of you who came along - thanks for being a 
part of the event.   

If you weren't able to come along this morning, then we 
shall be open again on Tuesday 14th November, 
when your kind donations will be given to Samaritan's 
Purse - the charity that is responsible for "The Shoebox 
Appeal" as it is called - sending decorated shoeboxes to 
needy children across various countries in the world. 
Each box contains a selection of toys and useful things, 
such as hygiene items and school supplies. Whilst I don't 
have the time to organise the packing of boxes and 
collection etc. it costs around £5 per box to ship these to 
their destinations and that is where we are able to help. 

Between the Coffee on the Corner events in September 
and October, we also held a very successful Macmillan 
Coffee Morning - to date we have collected £657.00 and 
I know that there is a bit more still to come - thanks 
again folks! 

Incidentally, some of you will know that there is a local 
healthy walking group who use Parkview Chapel as their 
starting point every Tuesday morning. These walks leave 
promptly at 10am and last no more than 30 minutes 
(unless of course they stop to chat!) and finish at the 
Chapel for a cuppa and a bit of socialising. Once a 
month, they join our visitors at the Coffee Shop and 
enjoy cake as well!  If you fancy being a part of this very 
pleasant band of walkers - do contact me and I can put 
you in touch with the leaders of the walking group. Why 
not join them?  Those that already have got involved are 
really enjoying both the exercise (gentle exercise!) and 
the sense of community. 

If you would like to know more about our coffee shop or 
any of the happenings at Parkview Chapel, do please call 
me on 01379 890423. Alternatively, try Kevin Gladwell, 
our Community Pastor on 01379 898924. In the 
meantime I wish you all the very best,   
   

Sue Allen 
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Neil Worby  
 

OF RICKINGHALL 

Painter and Decorator 
established for over 20 years 

General repairs & maintenance            

    Expert, clean workmanship 

Tel: 01379 890526  Mobile  07738 156 036  

e-mail: neil@worby.myzen.co.uk 

 
 

Professional and experienced 
Painter and decorator 

Residential and Commercial 
Internal or external 

Spraying available for new builds or extensions 
10% discount available on any job by quoting Painter5 

Call Will for a free quote on 
07814 240840 

Email.- wjcpainters@outlook.com 
Website.- www.wjcpainters.co.uk 

Facebook- W.J.C Painters  

 

S.C.G.          
 

 
 

 

ALL TYPES OF ELECTRICAL 
WORK UNDERTAKEN 

 

DOMESTIC COMMERCIAL 
LIGHT INDUSTRIAL 

SECURITY LIGHTING 
 

01379 741311 or 
 07792 767869 

█ █ █ █  TAYLORMADE BATHROOMS 
 

  Bathroom design and installation specialist. 
 

  Kitchen fitting 
 

  All aspects taken care of including tiling, flooring & plastering 
 

  All plumbing enquires welcomed 
 

  Qualified Plumber 
 

  Free estimates 
 

  Call Robert Taylor 
 

  Mobile: 07979 590528 
  Business: 01359 221 015 

  www.taylormadebathrooms.co.uk               █ █ █ █       

 

mailto:wjcpainters@outlook.com
http://www.wjcpainters.co.uk
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Memories - Church Meadow 
By Margaret Brown (nee Cotton) 

I was born in a double dweller house with a thatched roof 
owned by Mr J Hall at West Street, Rickinghall in 1941. This 
house was destroyed by fire when I was a toddler. My Dad was 
working with a threshing machine at Walsham-le-Willows at 
the time and dashed home when he heard of the fire. My 
parents managed to salvage most of our possessions. 

After the fire my parents, brother Robert and I moved into The 
Tiger at Allwood Green, with my grandmother and her family. 
The Tiger had once been an ale house for a short time in the 
1880s later it was a Blacksmith’s shop. Following this we 
moved to Maltings Cottage in Rickinghall Street. Mum 
disliked this house as it was so near the road.  

In 1947 we were allotted a Council House on Church Meadow, 
a new estate on the Hinderclay Road. These houses were built 
by Harry Goddard employing soldiers returning from the war. 
The wages for these men were between 17/6d and £1 a week. 
The houses were numbered 1 to 8. We lived at No. 2. A short 
time later numbers 9 to 12 were built by Messrs Aves. Church 
Meadow has developed over the years with many new houses 
being built in the 1980s and there are now 50 houses and 
bungalows, some rented, and some private, on the estate. 

Some of the residents of Church Meadow still have or have 
had family ties on the estate and one resident has lived in the 
same bungalow for over 65 years. 

Back to myself, Church Meadow was very handy for 
Rickinghall School which I attended. I did quite well at school 
despite failing the 11+. I left school at 15 and on my 
headmaster’s recommendation, I completed a secretarial course 
at the Silver Jubilee School in Bury St Edmunds ‘Shorthand, 
Typing, Accounts etc.’ resulting in working in an Insurance 
Company, Pearl Assurance in Bury, for 6 ½ years. 

In 1964 I married and left Church Meadow to live on the 
ground floor of a thirteen room farmhouse in Hinderclay There 
was no electric, only Calor gas. There was no bathroom, a tin 
bath was used in front of the kitchen Rayburn and there was a 
rather primitive outside toilet. It was considered unfit for 
bringing up small children so in 1968 the Rickinghall Parish 
Council allotted us a Council House and I returned to Church 
Meadow and lived in No. 7 with my husband and daughter 
Carol and my son David was born there in 1971.  

By this time my parents had left No. 2 Church Meadow and 
moved to a bungalow, No.16 Church Meadow. This was a 
straight exchange as the people from No.16 needed a larger 
house. 

In 2010, my children both having left home, my husband and I 
moved to No. 49 Church Meadow, which was built in 1989 
and where I happily still live. 

In all I have lived for 72 years on Church Meadow 

With many thanks to Margaret for these memories. And 
thank you to all those who have shared their memories over 
the past year or so. 

If anyone has memories of growing up in our villages – 
perhaps in the 1960s, 1970s or 1980s please contact me at the 
above telephone number. 

 
 
 
 

Margaret and Robert in August 1947 outside Nos 1 & 2 
Church Meadow 
 

 
 
 
 
Margaret and Robert 
with Christopher 
Anderson outside No.1 
& 2 Early 1950s 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
The same view of Nos. 1 & 2 
Church Meadow today 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
Nos 3 to 8 Church 
Meadow today 

Free to every household thanks to the local businesses that advertise here.  Please support local businesses. 

Di Maywhort   01379 898785 
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Carberry 

       Plumbing &                
            Heating Ltd 
 

Call Jonny 07506 706121 

          
carberryplumbing@gmail.com 

 

 

 

• Free quotations 

• Oil boiler servicing 

• Boiler replacements 

• Underfloor Heating 

• All aspects of domestic 
plumbing & heating 

• Complete bathroom 
installations 

• Professional and friendly 
service 

www.willowserveltd.com 

 

07749315908  

chrisjhoward5@googlemail.com 

www.chrishowardplumbingandheating.co.uk 

Local, professional and reliable 
service 

 

All household plumbing 

Gas and oil boiler install and 
servicing 

Air source heating installation 

Hot water cylinders  
 

Free non committal quotes  

07749315908  

chrisjhoward5@googlemail.com 

www.chrishowardplumbingandheating.co.uk 
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YOU NEED US AND WE NEED YOU! 

 

Would you like to come and join us as a volunteer? 

You could work as an adviser, a trustee, a fundraiser, a 

campaigner or in our new food hub. 

Come and see what we do and how we do it at our Diss 

and Thetford offices. 

You could observe an adviser, talk to volunteers and 

see what's involved to help you decide. 

You don't need lots of knowledge and skills, just a 

willingness to learn, as we offer a comprehensive 

training programme and ongoing support.  You will 

never work alone - a supervisor is always available and 

there are other volunteers to ask - it's a very friendly 

environment. 

 

We help and support people with a huge variety of 

problems connected with debt, housing, relationships, 

benefits, consumer and many more. We offer advice 

through face-to-face appointments or by phone and 

email.  

 

As a volunteer your personal attributes need to include 

friendliness, good listening skills, a non-judgemental 

attitude, patience, compassion, respect, tact, reliability 

- in fact all the qualities we would like to uphold in 

everyday life. 

 

If you're interested or would like to find out more 

please email us at v.recruitment@cadat.org.uk and one 

of our team will contact you. 

For further information see our website cadat.org.uk  

We had a 
change to our 
speaker for 
our 

September meeting and welcomed the Revd Paul 
Mellor, a senior chaplain in the RAF, who has served 
our late Queen and who attended her funeral last 
September. Paul told us about the explicit 
arrangements, both for her funeral and the overnight 
dress rehearsal two days earlier, the lengthy detours 
that had to be made to get into London when most of it 
was blocked off for the Queen’s lying-in-state and for 
the funeral.  
 
On the day itself he had to be in Westminster Abbey by 
8.30 and after the service marched in the procession to 
Horse Guards Parade and back. It was 3 pm before he 
and his colleagues were able to have a drink and relax. 
Members were very interested to see his pictures of the 
day, the service programme, and other memorabilia. 
Paul was justly proud to have been part of this 
memorable occasion. 
 
Our monthly tea and chats at Santago’s café in 
Botesdale continue to be popular, providing members 
the opportunity to catchup whilst enjoying a drink and a 
cake.  We also took part in W.I. Day on 16h September 
celebrating 100 years since the W.I. was formed and 
held an Open Afternoon at the Bowls Club for ladies to 
come along and meet us. 
 
Rosemary Setterfield - President 

Free to every household thanks to the local businesses that advertise here.  Please support local businesses. 

Parish Magazine email addresses 
Articles articlesatrbrparishmag@gmail.com 

Adverts advertsatrbrparishmag@gmail.com 
Editor editoratrbrparishmag@gmail.com 

Events eventsatrbrparishmag@gmail.com 
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Tel:  01379 588 122 
Mobile:  

0777 623 5006 
 Adam Pickess 

All types of tree surgery  

and garden work. 
 

A professional and fully  
insured service. 

 
 
 
 
 

FENCING 
TURFING 
SHEDS 

GARDEN CLEARANCE 
DRIVEWAYS  

BLOCK PAVING 
 

For a free no obligation quote 
please contact Stephen on: 

07976 485723  
Or Email:  

sjmills46@yahoo.co.uk 

  Landscaping 
   Grass Cutting  

  Mower Servicing 
   Garden Maintenance 

  Hedge Cutting 
   Fencing Work 
   Tree Surgery 

 
 

  Seasoned Firewood by the full  
or half load 

 
 

  Call 01379 783093 for further   
details or to arrange a free quote  

KEVIN EMANS 
GARDEN MAINTENANCE 

 

Grass Cutting 
Hedge Trimming 

Weeding 
Lawn Edging 

Pruning 
Strimming 
Mulching 

Jet Washing 
 

For more information please 
ring or email Kevin on  

Mobile:   07801 540045  
Home:     01953 681198 
Email:  kevinemansgarden 
maintenance@gmail.com 

 

          
 
 

 Ponds – Lakes – Water-features – Swimming Ponds 
Construction, maintenance and management specialists 

*Pond cleaning     *Dredging  
*Plant management      *Maintenance packages 

*Wildlife Ponds     * Pond refurbishment 
 

No Job is too small * No Obligation Quotations * Fully Insured 
 

Contact Chris 
01379 777365 or 07901 710107 

www.essentialponds.com  

NEW aquarium/pond web-shop now open –
 www.essentialpondsandaquatics.co.uk  

 

Professional Ecologist and  
Nature Conservation  

Consultant 
Dr Jon Huckle PhD MSc BSc  

• Ecological Survey & Assessments 
• Habitat management advice 

• Protected Species Surveys and   
mitigation  

• Bats, great crested newts, reptiles, 
birds 

• Planning application advice 
Call Jon in Redgrave on 

01379 890770 or 

07496 255050 

Email: info@huckleecology.com 

Web: www.huckleecology.com  

 

 

 

 

 J W AMPS LTD 
 

 

Offering service and repairs to all types and  
makes of garden machinery,  ATV’s, compact tractors etc. 

Machinery bought and sold 

 

Over 15 years experience – factory trained by  
Briggs & Stratton, Stihl, Westwood and Countax. 

 

Collection and delivery service available. 

 

Contact Simon on 07974 430366 
E-mail: simonamps@btinternet.com 

 
 
 

 

Is your garden over run with Moles ? 

Do you have a wasp nest ? 

Are your paddocks over-run with rabbits ? 

     For ALL your Domestic / Commercial Pest Control. 

Woodworm treatment 

available. 

              No obligation – free survey/quotes. 

 
Pest infestation can damage your health and your home. Recent surveys 

show that numbers of mice/rats and bed bugs found in UK homes are on the 

rise. As Local Authorities are cutting back on free pest control services.  

We are here to offer you a service at the right price. 

Please call for a chat on  01379 788865 • 07809 226109 

http://www.essentialpondsandaquatics.co.uk/
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Organiser / Event Name  
When? 

Location  
Day From   To 

Angles Way Filling Station 2nd Friday 7:30pm - Garboldisham Village Hall 

Botesdale & Rickinghall Runners Every Thursday    7:00pm - Rickinghall Village Hall 

Botesdale Methodist Church Friendship Group 1st Tuesday 2:30pm 4:00pm Botesdale Methodist Church 

Botesdale Parish Council 1st Monday 7:00pm - Botesdale Village Hall 

Brownies (term-time only) Every Tuesday    5:30pm 7:00pm St Botolph’s School 

Chapel of Ease, Botesdale open Every Wednesday 9:30am 3:30pm - 

Coffee down the Lane  4th Tuesday 10:00am 12:00pm Botesdale Methodist Church 

Coffee on a Sunday  See the Parish Magazine Parkview Chapel 

Coffee on the Corner 2nd Tuesday   9:00am 12:00pm Parkview Chapel 

Dance Classes Every Friday    8:00pm - Botesdale Village Hall 

Day Centre Every Wednesday  10:00am - Rickinghall Village Hall 

Green Redgrave Group (check for variations) 1st Tuesday 7:00pm - All Saints Church, Redgrave   

Heritage Circle 4th Wednesday  7:30pm - Rickinghall Village Hall 

Mobile Library  See dates & times in the Parish Magazine 

Mobile Post Office Every Friday    2:45pm 3:45pm Parkview Chapel Car Park 

Parkview                  Juniors (Reception - Year 6) Every Friday    6:00pm 7:00pm Parkview Chapel 

  Youth                                 Seniors (Years 7-11)    Every Friday    7:30pm 9:30pm    Parkview Chapel 

  Clubs                                      PYP (Years 7-13) Every Sunday    7:00pm 8:30pm Parkview Chapel 

Pilates (term-time only) Every Tuesday 11:15am 12:15pm Rickinghall Village Hall 

Places of Worship  See Parish Magazine inner/outer back cover for denominations’ activities 

Positive Steps  Every Friday    10:00am 11:00am Parkview Chapel 

RABBATS (term-time only) Every Thursday 9:30am 11:30am Rickinghall Village Hall 

Redgrave & District Ladies Club 
(Feb,Apr,Jun,Aug,Oct,Dec) 

2nd Tuesday   7:30pm - All Saints Church, Redgrave 

Redgrave Parish Council 1st Thursday  7:00pm - All Saints Church, Redgrave 

Rickinghall Country Market 
(+Autojumble & Car Boot sale Apr-Oct) 

2nd Saturday 9:00am 12:30pm Rickinghall Village Hall 

Rickinghall Parish Council 1st Thursday 7:00pm - Rickinghall Village Hall 

Rickinghall Women’s Institute 2nd Thursday 7:30pm - Rickinghall Village Hall 

Slimming World Every  Monday  5:30pm - Rickinghall Village Hall  

St Botolph's &        Fun Bowls (Mid April - End Sept) Every Friday 6:30pm - St Botolph's & District Bowls Club 

District Bowls Club         Social evening (Oct-Mar) Every Friday 7:00pm - St Botolph's & District Bowls Club 

St Mary’s Church open Every Saturday  9:30am 3:30pm St Mary’s Rickinghall Inferior 

St Nicholas Hospice Drop-in 1st Thursday 10:30am - Botesdale Health Centre 

Suffolk Wildlife Trust/Redgrave & Lopham Fen  Events for children/adults; www.suffolkwildlifetrust.org/redgrave/01473 890089 

The Cross Keys Redgrave (community-owned pub)  See www.crosskeysredgrave.co.uk and advert in the Parish Magazine 

U3A Writers’ Group 1st Friday 10:30am 12:30pm 21 Farnish House 

Yoga and Relaxation (term-time only) Every Tuesday    7:00pm 8:30pm Botesdale Village Hall 

We need your help to update this list! 
Please let us know if anything is out of date below, 

whether it’s an activity that no longer happens, or something that is missing. 
email eventsatrbrparishmag@gmail.com with any updates - thank you. 

This lists regular events that occur weekly (eg every Thursday) or monthly (eg every 1st Tuesday) - event organiser 
details are in the Local Services Directory (LSD). The Parish Magazine has ads for irregular/one-off events. 

Help! Weekly/Monthly Repeating Events 
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THE GARDEN ROOM  

 

Lady on your own? 
Would you prefer an experienced Lady 

Gardener? 
 

· Border Specialist · Garden Maintenance 
· No job too small · Planting Plans 
· R.H.S. trained Garden Designer 

and  Horticulturist 
Please ring Marian on 

01379 898646 or 01449 723412 
www.the-ladygardener.co.uk 

 

Treecraft 
 

Kim A. Stebbings 
NCH.Arb, C&G, NPTC, LANTRA Qualified 

Based in Rickinghall - Free estimates - Over 30 years  

experience 
Reduction, dismantling, felling, crown lifting, 

pruning, thinning, stump grinding, hedge trimming, 

pleaching, topiary, pest and disease management, 

root barriers, core samples and site surveys 

£5m Public Liability 

 

01379 309589 - 01728 564234 - 07769 658183 

treecraftmail@gmail.com 

 

Fencing, Pergolas, Gates, Decking, Patios, 
Paths, Bases, Turfing, Demolition, Garden 
clearance, Garden projects, Exterior painting 
& staining, Surface cleaning 

 

Call Trevor: 01359 221 128 or 07761 651 567 
www.elite-fencing.co.uk     

trevor@elite-fencing.co.uk 
 

Your garden projects turned into reality 

  
Carl J Baker         01379 897143 

carlmagpie@outlook.com             07717 101660   

 
 
 

 
Computer Issues, Need Help?? 

Call Joe Richards for Windows and Apple Mac at 
  

BAILIWICK IT SERVICES 
 

Repairs, Upgrades, Networking, Virus & Malware removal, 
Data Retrieval, Printers, mobiles & tablets, New & Refurb 

machines, Microsoft cloud services, SOHO and SMB support 
 

Tel: 01953 718421     Mob: 07928 326008 
Email: help@bailiwickit.com Web: www.bailiwickit.com 
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 A B S 

 
 
 
 
 
 

We offer a personal service, locally, with 
high street offices in Diss and Harleston 

 

Legal services at a competitive price 
for individuals and businesses 

www.jackamans.co.uk 
Diss 01379 643555 

Harleston 01379 854455 

http://www.jackamans.co.uk/
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 Police Tel Notes Neighbourhood Watch 
Coordinators 

 
Contact         Tel         Email 
    ↓   ↓  ↓ 

 
Non-emergency, 

queries 
101 

email : stowmarket.snt@suffolk.pnn.police.uk 
web : www.suffolk.police.uk/your-area/stowmarket 

Botesdale &  
Rickinghall 

Peter 
Beck  

01379 
890495 

peter@ 
pbeck.plus.com Emergency 999 For Ambulance, Fire Brigade, Police   

Redgrave  
John 

Campbell  
01379 
890946 

Redgrave.nwatch@ 
outlook.com  

Manned desks 
Bury St Edmunds - Raingate Street IP33 2AP 

Ipswich - 10/10a Museum Street IP1 1HT 
Lowestoft - Old Nelson Street NR32 1PE    

Free to every household thanks to the local businesses that advertise here.  Please support local businesses. 

                                               SCAM ALERT 
 
Modern technology has made it so much easier to mange our money from banking apps to price 
comparison websites as digital services have revolutionised our personal finances. Sadly, fraudsters see 
this same technology as an opportunity to part us from our money.  
 
Do not underestimate the scale of the threat. UK consumers lost more than £1.2billion to fraud 
last year according to the financial services industry. That's the equivalent of  £2,300 every 
minute. 
 
Being scammed is profoundly distressing going far beyond the financial impact and leaving victims 
affected deeply. Most of us are aware scammers are out there and after our money. That is why we 
continue to highlight current scams and in future columns will also be covering ways you can help protect 
yourself.  
  
FREE ELECTRICITY 
 
Action Fraud are warning about numerous reports of emails circulating locally claiming to be from energy 
suppliers offering ‘free or cheap electricity’  The emails urge recipients to use the link shown  
to verify if they are eligible for these special offers. 
The emails are FAKE 
Anyone clicking on the link will be taken to a phishing website designed to extract personal and financial 
information as part of your ‘eligibility ‘ checking process. 
 
BOGUS DVLA TEXTS 
 
Text messages purporting to be from the DVLA are being received by motorists. The texts claim that as a 
part of a routine check they need need to confirm your driving licence record. 
 
These text messages are not from the DVLA and if you accept the invitation to click on the link you will be 
directed to a fake version of the DVLA website designed to plunder your personal and financial details. 
Report any suspicious text messages you receive by forwarding them to 7726. Further information on this 
free service for I phone and Android handsets can be found on the OFCOM website. 
 

Rickinghall :   Rectory Hill              10.40 – 10.55 
Rickinghall :   Hinderclay Road       11.00 – 11.15 
Rickinghall :   Village Hall               11.20 – 11.35 
 

Botesdale   :    Farnish House  11.40 – 11.55 

      Mobile Library 
Botesdale   : Village Hall  12.00 – 12.15 
Botesdale   :    Backhills  12.20 – 12.35 

Redgrave   :    The Knoll                  12.45 – 1.05 

will be calling:  Wednesday 8th November, 2023 
      

mailto:Stowmarket.snt@suffolk.pnn.police.uk
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Free to every household thanks to the local businesses that advertise here.  Please support local businesses. 

Church Notices Church Notices 

Parkview Chapel Sunday Services and Events 

All services are at Parkview Chapel (unless noted otherwise), include Communion, and are live-streamed 
on the ‘Parkview Chapel’ YouTube channel. Refreshments will be served from 10.30am. 

Please call Kev Gladwell on 01379 898924 for more details or check out www.parkviewchapel.co.uk 

November 

Sunday 5th 
Service at 11.00am – Gut Level Compassion – A Beautiful 
Unbending 

 

Sunday 12th   
Service at 11.00am – Gut Level Compassion – A Most 
Radical Restoration (inc. Remembrance Sunday) 

 

Sunday 19th 
‘Coffee On A Sunday’ service at 11.00am – Gut Level 
Compassion – A Tale Of Two Rooms 

 

Sunday 26th Service at 11.00am – Speaker’s Choice  

Events  Coffee on the Corner at 9.00am Tuesday 14th 

PARKVIEW Youth           Junior Church Sundays 11:00am - 12:00pm  

Junior Friday Club Fridays 6:00pm - 7:00pm  

PYP Sundays 7:00pm - 8:30pm 

Senior Friday Club Fridays 7:30pm - 9:30pm 

WELCOME TO BOTESDALE METHODIST CHURCH EVENTS AND GROUPS 

Our Church is to be found in Fen Lane, Botesdale, opposite the fish and chip shop. We are a friendly bunch of 
people holding services every Sunday morning at 10.30. We welcome everyone to our services and weekday 
activities. 

November Services 

  

  5th Mr Steve Aspinall 

12th  Mr Pat Mottram 

19th  Mr Neville Hodson 

26th Local Arrangement 

 

November Activities – you are very welcome to join us for any of the following: 

 

 Tuesday   7th  2.30pm - 4pm  Get Together Down the Lane. Tea, biscuits & conversation! 
 
 Saturday   25th  10.00am - 12pm  Christmas Fair 
 
 Tuesday 28th  10am - 12pm  Coffee Down the Lane – our regular coffee morning held on the 
       4th Tuesday of every month - an opportunity for all to chat and 
       get to know others in our community 
 
 

Every service and activity is open to anyone – you do not have to belong to this Church or any other. 
For more information phone 01379 890898. 
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Parish of 

Redgrave cum Botesdale 

with the Rickinghalls 

November 2023 Services 

- 
 
Sunday 5th November, All Saints and All Souls 
 Holy Communion (BCP), 8.45am, St Mary’s Rickinghall 
 and 
 All Souls’ Service, 3pm, St Mary’s Rickinghall 

- 
Sunday 12th November, Remembrance Sunday 
 Holy Communion (CW), 10.30am, St Mary’s Rickinghall 
 and 
 Service of Remembrance followed by Parade at War memorial 
 Service of Remembrance 3pm St Botolph’s Chapel of Ease, Botesdale 

- 
Sunday 19th November, 2nd Sunday before Advent 
 Holy Communion (CW), 10.30am, All Saints Redgrave 

followed by 
” Bring and Share” farewell lunch 

for Revd. Chris and Mrs Barbara Norburn 

- 
Sunday 26th November, Christ the King 
 Holy Communion (CW), 10.30am, St Botolph’s Chapel of Ease, Botesdale 

Together in these villages we offer Christ’s healing grace through 
worship and service 

www.rbrchurch.co.uk 
From the registers 

 

 

 

 
 

 
 

St Mary’s Church Redgrave  

20.9.23 
Interment of Ashes of the late David Monro Scott Orr. Died 24th June 2023 age 84 years: 
into the grave of his Grandfather Revd. Leonard Holt-Wilson 

St Mary’s Church Rickinghall Inferior  

17.9.23 Adult Baptism of Julie Swallow, Rickinghall 

19.9.23  Funeral of Helen Irene Sharman. Died 13th August 2023 age 89 years 

28.9.23  Burial of Suze-anne Dunsire. Died 7th September 2023 age 82 years 

4.10.23  Interment of Ashes of Ivy Sylvia Towers.  Died 23rd June 2023 age 97 years 

http://www.rbrchurch.co.uk

